Australia's counter-terrorist capabilities will be effectively doubled with the establishment of a second Tactical Assault Group (TAG) and a permanent Incident Response Regiment (IRR) within the Australian Defence Force (ADF).  

The TAGs are highly-trained special forces units that are capable of countering terrorist activities in the maritime and land environments.  The IRR will be capable of responding to a chemical, biological, radiological, nuclear or explosive (CBRNE) incident.  

"The 2002-03 Budget includes $219.4 million over four years for a second TAG to be based on the east coast at Holsworthy, complementing the existing group located in Western Australia," Defence Minister Senator Robert Hill said.  

"They are trained to undertake service-assisted or protected evacuation, entry from the air and sea, maritime point of entry and combat search and rescue.  They conduct offensive and recovery operations beyond the range and scope of other Australian Defence Force units. 

"These are the people on whom we would rely to resolve, for example, a hostage situation that cannot be managed by State or Territory police."  

A full-strength, permanent TAG will be drawn immediately from the existing Special Forces element of the ADF.  The extra funding will be provided to recruit and train personnel to replace those Special Forces soldiers who are transferred into the new TAG, and to purchase essential equipment, including communications, weaponry, mobility and electro-optical gear.  

The Budget also includes $121 million over the next four years to make permanent the ADF's capability to respond to chemical, biological, radiological, nuclear or explosive incidents through the IRR.  

"The aftermath of the September 11 terrorist attacks in the United States has reinforced the increasing threat and danger of attacks involving chemical, biological or radiological weapons," Senator Hill said.  

"While there is a low risk of such an attack in Australia, the potentially grave consequences of a CBRNE attack mean we must plan for any contingency.

" We developed significant capabilities to respond to any potential incident during the Sydney 2000 Olympic Games and built on those immediately after September 11 in support of the CHOGM.  

"We have now decided to establish a permanent IRR that will be able to respond to CBRNE incidents, dispose of explosive ordinance, conduct high risk searches and be supplemented by Defence Science and Technology Organisation research."  

The Howard Government also has allocated extra money to the Attorney-General's Department and the Department of Health and Ageing to ensure that Australia has coordinated plans in place to respond to a CBRNE incident.  

Senator Hill said the enhanced counter-terrorism capabilities honoured the Howard Government's election promise to ensure an ADF ready to deploy at short notice and able to present the Government with a wider range of options to defend Australia and its national interests.  

